
July 15, 2015 

Honorable John Thune Honorable Bill Nelson 
United States Senate United States Senate 
511 Dirksen Office Building 716 Hart Office Building 
Washington, DC 20510 Washington, DC 20510 
 

Dear Chairman Thune and Ranking Member Nelson: 

Thank you both for your leadership on transportation this Congress. We are enthusiastic with the recent 
movement in the U.S. Senate to authorize a long-term Federal surface transportation program and look 
forward to Wednesday’s markup of the Comprehensive Transportation and Consumer Protection Act of 
2015.  

We support a multimodal competitive freight policy and grant program to enhance U.S. economic 
competitiveness by improving freight transportation serving agriculture, manufacturing, energy, retail and 
other sectors. Freight movement is inherently multimodal and multi-jurisdictional and, therefore, 
particularly requires policies and funding with broad eligibilities and a competitive approach to guarantee 
that limited funding is targeted to the projects that will make the greatest impact. We believe that the 
grant program established in the Comprehensive Transportation and Consumer Protection Act of 2015 is 
an initial step in the right direction.  

However, such a freight program should not be created at the expense of the existing TIGER 
discretionary grant program. In TIGER rounds I-VI, the TIGER program has provided $4.1 billion for 
342 projects in all 50 states, the District of Columbia and Puerto Rico. Through the program's first six 
rounds, the U.S. Department of Transportation received 6,100 applications requesting more than $124 
billion for transportation projects nationwide. As it stands today, TIGER is wildly oversubscribed, 
receiving 20 times the applications than can be funded. 

TIGER is extremely popular for a clear reason – it is the most flexible federal transportation program in 
terms of eligible projects and grantees.  In fact, it is one of the only federal programs to which local 
governments have direct access. Freight projects have done extremely well under TIGER while struggling 
to get funding through formula grant programs; however, freight projects are not the only priorities that 
need a program like TIGER for funding. There is no reason to protect freight priorities at the exclusion of 
other worthy projects.   

Therefore, we request that the Commerce Committee authorize a strong, multimodal freight policy and 
freight investment grant program, as well as pass a complementary, authorization of the TIGER grant 
program separate from the multimodal freight discretionary grant program at or near equal funding levels. 

Without moving both of these critical investment programs forward, the Comprehensive Transportation and 
Consumer Protection Act removes local leaders’ access to one of the only federal transportation programs open to 
them today and miss an opportunity to establish transportation investment programs that both promotes the 
efficient movement of goods and provides affordable mobility and access to opportunity for all Americans.  

Sincerely,  



The Honorable Gregory A. Ballard 
Mayor of Indianapolis 
City of Indianapolis, IN 
 
The Honorable Knox Ross 
Mayor of Pelahatchie, MS 
Chairman 
Southern Rail Commission 
 
The Honorable John Stromberg  
Mayor of Ashland 
City of Ashland, OR 
 
The Honorable Percy Bland  
Mayor of Meridian 
City of Meridian, MS 
 
The Honorable John Marchione  
Mayor of Redmond 
City of Redmond, WA 
 
The Honorable Thomas Masters  
Mayor of Riviera Beach 
City of Riviera Beach, FL 
 
The Honorable Christopher B. Coleman 
Mayor of Saint Paul 
City of Saint Paul, MN 
 
The Honorable Cathy Clark  
Mayor of Keizer 
City of Keizer, OR 

 
The Honorable William V. "Bill" Bell 
Mayor of Durham  
City of Durham, NC 
 
The Honorable Dawn Zimmer  
Mayor of Hoboken 
City of Hoboken, NJ  
 
The Honorable Ben McAdams  
Mayor of Salt Lake County  
Salt Lake County, Utah 
 
The Honorable Timothy Leavitt  
Mayor of Vancouver 
City of Vancouver, WA 
 
 
 

The Honorable Chris Koos  
Mayor, Town of Normal  
Normal, IL 
 
The Honorable Teresa Tomlinson  
Mayor of Columbus 
Consolidated Government of Columbus, GA 
 
The Honorable Laura Christman  
Mayor of Cherry Hills Village 
Cherry Hills Village, CO 
 
The Honorable Jim Gunning  
Mayor of Lone Tree 
City of Lone Tree, CO 
 
The Honorable Herb Atchison  
Mayor of Westminster 
City of Westminster, CO 
 
The Honorable Jon Snyder 
City Councilmember 
City of Spokane, WA 
 
The Honorable Virginia Perry  
Vice President, Mooresville Town Council  
Mooresville, IN 
 
The Honorable Craig Dirksen  
Metro Councilor  
OregonMetro 
 
The Honorable Mark Gamba  
Mayor of Milwaukie  
City of Milwaukie, OR 
 
The Honorable Paula Ryan  
City Commissioner District 3  
West Palm Beach, FL 
 
The Honorable Andy Duyck, 
Chairman,  
Washington County OR Board of 
Commissioners 
 
The Honorable Jim Haggerton  
Mayor of Tukwila 
City of Tukwila, WA 
 
 
 



James Corless 
Director 
Transportation for America 
 
Kit Keller                                         
Executive Director 
Association of Pedestrian and Bicycle 
Professionals Association 
 
Jacky Grimshaw 
Vice President for Policy 
Transit Future 
 
Ron Kilcoyne 
General Manager 
Lane Transit District 
 
Katie Kirkpatrick  
Chief Policy Officer 
Metro Atlanta Chamber 
 
Rachel Heiligman 
Executive Director 
RIDE New Orleans 
 
Blake Wallace  
Executive Director  
Hinds County Economic Development  
 
Veronica Vanterpool  
Executive Director  
Tri-State Transportation Campaign  
 
Tamika Butler  
Executive Director  
Los Angeles County Bicycle Coalition  
 
Roger A. Shope  
Coordinator   
The Ohio Higher Education Rail Network 
 
Shari Veazey  
Executive Director  
Mississippi Municipal League 
 
Rachel Diresto  
Executive Vice President 
Center for Planning Excellence 

 
 
 

Roxanne Blackwell  
Director, Federal Government Affairs   
American Society of Landscape Architects 

 
Michael A Terry  
President & CEO  
Indianapolis Public Transportation 
Corporation (IndyGo) 

 
Ryan Smart  
President  
1000 Friends of Florida 

 
Jessica Strunkin  
Deputy Director  
495/MetroWest Partnership 
 
Richard Dimino  
President and CEO  
A Better City 

 
Jason Segedy  
Director  
Akron Metropolitan Area Transportation 
Study 

 
Sean Gosiewski  
Executive Director  
Alliance for Sustainability 

 
Larry Milsow  
President  
American Association of Private Railroad 
Car Owners 
 
Rob Henry 
President  
Association for Commuter Transportation 
 
Paul F. Morris  
President & CEO  
Atlanta BeltLine, Inc. 
 
Logan Anderson  
Policy and Research Project Manager Baton 
Rouge Area Chamber 
 
Gregory Stuart  
Broward MPO Executive Director Broward 
Metropolitan Planning Organization 
 



Lyle Wray  
Executive Director  
Capitol Region Council of Governments 
 
Paul Steinberg  
Chief Business Officer  
Carma Technology Corporation 
 
Scott Bernstein  
President  
Center for Neighborhood Technology 
 
Brenda Wilson  
Executive Director  
Central Lane Metropolitan Planning 
Organization 
 
Rebekah Scheinfeld  
Commissioner  
Chicago Department of Transportation 
 
Carrie Pastor  
Government Affairs Manager  
Cincinnati USA Regional Chamber 
 
James D. Stone  
Executive Director  
Circulate San Diego 
Kimberly Cella  
Executive Director   
Citizens for Modern Transit 
 
Gary Williams  
Assistant City Manager  
City of Carbondale, IL 
 
Bruce Knight  
Planning and Development Director  
City of Champaign, IL 
 
Randall Lewis  
Government Relations Officer  
City of Tacoma, WA 
 
Alice Laird  
Executive Director  
CLEER - Clean Energy Economy for the 
Region 
 
 
 

Mizraim Cordero  
Director  
Colorado Competitive Council 
 
Renata Soto  
Executive Director  
Conexion Americas 
 
Mary Tomolonius  
Executive Director  
Connecticut Association for Community 
Transportation 
 
Charles Ward  
Vice President Public Affairs  
Denver Metro Chamber of Commerce 
 
Mike Fitzgerald  
CEO  
Denver South Economic Development 
Partnership 
 
Steve Klausing  
Executive Vice President  
Denver South Transportation Management 
Association 
 
Lori L Boisen  
District Manager Division  
Midway Alliance for Community 
Improvement 
 
Glenn Coil  
Senior Manager, Public Policy & Research  
Economic Alliance Snohomish County 
 
Kevin Brubaker  
Deputy Director  
Environmental Law & Policy Center 
 
Nancy Goodman  
Vice President for Policy  
Environmental League of Massachusetts  
 
Krista Skidmore  
Principal  
FlashPoint 
 
Greg LeRoy  
Executive Director  
Good Jobs First 



Robert Hellauer  
Director, Federal Government Relations 
Greater Baltimore Committee, Inc. 
 
Joseph Jones  
Senior Vice President  
Greater Des Moines Partnership 
 
Michael Hecht  
President and CEO  
Greater New Orleans, Inc. 
 
Michael Maurino  
Director, Government Relations  
Greater Tampa Chamber of Commerce, 
Tampa, FL 
 
Kim Irwin  
Executive Director  
Health by Design 
 
Cynthia Hoyle  
President  
Hoyle Consulting 
 
Anthony R. Mason  
President & CEO  
Indianapolis Urban League 
 
Mark Fisher  
Vice President of Government Relations & 
Policy Development  
Indianapolis Chamber of Commerce 
 
Molly Wilkinson Chavers  
Executive Director  
IndyHub 
 
Sharon Hurt   
President/CEO  
Jefferson Street United Merchants 
Partnership 
 
Alexandra Lee  
Executive Director  
Kendall Square Association 
 
George B. Wolff  
Consultant  
Keystone Transportation Funding Coalition 
 

Jackie Douglas  
Executive Director  
LivableStreets Transportation Alliance 
 
Nicole Barcliff  
Senior Policy Officer   
Local Initiatives Support Corporation 
(LISC) 
 
Christopher Coes  
Director  
LOCUS: Responsible Real Estate 
Developers and Investors 
 
Gary Toebben  
Executive Director  
Los Angeles Area Chamber of Commerce 
 
Susan De Vos  
President  
Madison Area Bus Advocates 
 
Geoffrey Beckwith  
Executive Director & CEO Massachusetts 
Municipal Association 
 
Rebekah Gewirtz   
Executive Director  
Massachusetts Public Health Association 
 
Andre Leroux  
Executive Director  
Massachusetts Smart Growth Alliance 
 
James Kirkos  
CEO  
Meadowlands Regional Chamber of 
Commerce 
 
Tom Clark  
CEO  
Metro Denver Economic Corporation 
 
Lora McDonald  
Executive Director/ Co-Chair  
KC Regional Equity Network  
 
Marc Draisen  
Executive Director  
Metropolitan Area Planning Council 
 



Peter Skosey  
Executive Vice President  
Metropolitan Planning Council, Chicago 
 
Chuck Bean  
Executive Director  
Metropolitan Washington Council of 
Governments 
 
Liz Treutel  
Policy Associate   
Michigan Environmental Council 
 
William Murdock  
Executive Director   
Mid-Ohio Regional Planning Commission 
 
Davian Gagne  
Grants & Operations Manager  
Mile High Connects 
 
Jim Erkel  
Attorney & Director, Land Use & 
Transportation Program  
Minnesota Center for Environmental 
Advocacy 
 
Dennis Zane  
Executive Director  
Move LA 
 
Ralph Schulz  
President & CEO  
Nashville Area Chamber of Commerce (TN) 
 
Michael Skipper  
Executive Director  
Nashville Area MPO 
 
Jim Mathews  
President & CEO  
National Association of Railroad Passengers 
 
Stefanie Seskin  
Deputy Director  
National Complete Streets Coalition 
 
Scott Slesinger  
Legislative Director  
Natural Resources Defense Council 
 

Peter Kasabach  
Executive Director  
New Jersey Future 
 
Sandra Gaiser  
President, APA NM 
New Mexico Chapter of the American 
Planning Association 
 
Polly Trottenberg  
Commissioner  
New York City Department of 
Transportation 
 
Rick Dunne  
Executive Director  
Naugatuck Valley Council of Governments  
 
DJ Vogt  
Vice President, Government Affairs Oregon 
Business Association 
 
Noel Mickelberry  
Executive Director  
Oregon Walks 
 
Sally Flocks  
President & CEO  
Pedestrians Educating Drivers on Safety, 
Inc. (PEDS) 
 
Katy Hartnett  
Director, Government Affairs  
People For Bikes 
 
Timothy W. Brennan  
Executive Director  
Pioneer Valley Planning Commission 
(PVPC), Springfield, Massachusetts 
 
Leah Treat  
Director  
Portland Bureau of Transportation 
 
Rick Olson  
Director of Government Relations   
Puget Sound Regional Council 
 
Scott J. VanDeWoestyne  
Director, Government Affairs  
Quad Cities Chamber of Commerce 



Patrick Wojahn  
Director of Government Relations  
Rails-to-Trails Conservancy 
 
Mike McKeever  
CEO  
Sacramento Area Council of Governments 
 
Robin Hutcheson  
Transportation Director  
City of Salt Lake City, Utah 
 
Jim Lazarus  
Senior Vice President  
San Francisco Chamber of Commerce 
 
Joseph Syrnick  
President  
Schuylkill River Development Corporation 
 
Maud Daudon   
President & CEO  
Seattle Metropolitan Chamber of Commerce 
 
Jesse Prentice-Dunn  
Campaign Representative For The 
Responsible Trade Program  
Sierra Club 
 
Will Toor  
Transportation Program Director Southwest 
Energy Efficiency Project 
 
Hart Nelson  
Director, Public Affairs  
St. Louis Regional Chamber 
 
Rob Sadowsky  
Executive Director  
The Bicycle Transportation Alliance 
 
Michael Munn  
President  
The John R. McAdams Company, Inc. 
 
Lane Beattie  
CEO  
The Salt Lake Chamber 
 
 
 

Joel Pannell  
Senior Legislative Representative  
The Trust for Public Land 
 
Brent Shull  
Manager, Town of Hamilton 
Hamilton IN 
 
Tonya Galbraith  
Town Manager  
Town of McCordsville, IN 
 
Pete Olson  
Town Manager  
Town of Yorktown, IN 
 
Jeff Hobson  
Acting Executive Director  
TransForm 
 
Dave Van Hattum  
Advocacy Director   
Transit for Livable Communities 
 
William E. Harrell  
President and CEO  
Hampton Roads Transit 
 
Kristina Egan  
Director  
Transportation for Massachusetts 
 
Stephen E. Schlickman  
Executive Director   
University of Illinois Urban Transportation 
Center 
 
Christopher Parker  
Executive Director  
Vermont Rail Action Network 
 
Jennifer Dean  
Grassroots and Membership Coordinator 
WakeUP Wake County 
 
Andrew Gruber  
Executive Director 
Wasatch Front Regional Council 
 
 
 



James Williams Jr.  
Director of Federal Affairs  
Wayne State University 
 
Jeremy Keene  
Principle Engineer  
WGM Group, Inc. 
 
Leanne Redden  
Executive Director  
Regional Transportation Authority of 
Northeastern Illinois 
 
Lars Negstad  
Strategic Campaigns Coordinator  
ISAIAH 
 
Ryan Kennedy  
Executive Director  
Minnesota Public Interest Research Group 
(MPIRG) 
 
Karen Philbrick  
Executive Director  
Mineta Transportation Institute 
 
Michael Allegra  
CEO  
Utah Transit Authority 
 
Vonnie Mikkelsen  
Executive Director/CEO  
Springfield OR Area Chamber of Commerce 
 
Bernie Bottomly 
Executive Director of Public Affairs 
TriMet 
 



cc: The Honorable Mitch McConnell, Majority Leader, U.S. Senate 
The Honorable Harry Reid, Minority Leader, U.S. Senate 
The Honorable John Cornyn, Majority Whip, U.S. Senate 
The Honorable Richard Durbin, Minority Whip and Assistant Minority Leader, U.S. 
Senate 
The Honorable Orin Hatch, Chairman, Committee on Finance 
The Honorable Ron Wyden, Ranking Member, Committee on Finance 
The Honorable Thad Cochran, Chairman, Committee on Appropriations 
The Honorable Barbara Mikulski, Ranking Member, Committee on Appropriations 
The Honorable Richard Shelby, Chairman, Committee on Banking, Housing and Urban 
Affairs  
The Honorable Sherrod Brown, Ranking Member, Committee on Banking, Housing and 
Urban Affairs  
The Honorable James Inhofe, Chairman, Committee on Environment and Public Works 
The Honorable Barbara Boxer, Ranking Member, Committee on Environment and Public 
Works 
The Honorable Roger Wicker 
The Honorable Roy Blunt 
The Honorable Marco Rubio 
The Honorable Kelly Ayotte 
The Honorable Dean Heller 
The Honorable Ted Cruz 
The Honorable Deb Fischer 
The Honorable Dan Sullivan 
The Honorable Jerry Moran 
The Honorable Ron Johnson 
The Honorable Cory Gardner 
The Honorable Steve Daines 
The Honorable Maria Cantwell 
The Honorable Claire McCaskill 
The Honorable Amy Klobuchar 
The Honorable Richard Blumenthal 
The Honorable Brian Schatz  
The Honorable Ed Markey 
The Honorable Cory Booker 
The Honorable Tom Udall 
The Honorable Joe Manchin 
The Honorable Gary Peters 
The Honorable Patty Murray 
The Honorable Susan Collins 
The Honorable Jack Reed 
 


